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Board of Finance Special Meeting
March 14, 2023 5 P.M.
Meeting held remotely

1. Call to Order:  Board of Finance Chair Michael Imber called the meeting to order at 5:05 pm.  Attendees were Vice Chair Rone Baldwin, Theresa Brasco, Jeffrey Farr, Amy Gare, Jeffrey Goldstein and Maxwell Rosenthal.  Also in attendance were First Selectwoman Samantha Nestor, Rick Darling Finance Director, Jonathan Luiz Town Administrator.
 
2. Discussion/Decision regarding a supplemental appropriation request in the amount of $20,000 to engage the services of Randi Frank Consultants for the purpose of recruiting the Town Administrator position.  Samantha Nestor, First Selectwoman.  Ms. Nestor discussed that Randi Frank Consultants have been selected unanimously with the BOS to conduct a search for the Town Administrator.  Selectwoman Nestor discussed details of the search timeline with the BOF and reviewed the consultant selection process and referred to the presentation in the back-up materials that documented the process.  She discussed the interim Town Administrator needs.  Mr. Baldwin had questions about the August 1 completion/timeline date.  Suggestions were made to look to hire an interim manager. Mr. Imber asked for a motion to approve a supplemental appropriation request in the amount of $20,000 to engage the services of Randi Frank Consultants for the purpose of recruiting the Town Administrator position.  Ms. Brasco made a motion to approve.  Ms. Gare seconded.  All in favor.  Motion carries unanimously.

3. Discussion/Decision regarding a supplemental appropriation request in the amount of $7,341 to provide facilities projects supervision and other special projects oversight in the absence of the Town Administrator position.  Jonathan Luiz, Town Administrator; Samantha Nestor, First Selectwoman.  Ms. Nestor reviewed the additional and supplemental appropriation application discussing additional responsibilities that Larry Roberts would manage for facilities projects  through June 30, 2023.  Mr. Imber asked Mr. Roberts for assurances that his responsibilities in managing Weston’s public safety communications & dispatch center would not be compromised by these additional responsibilities.  Mr. Roberts described how he is available at all times – whether in person or remotely – to help respond to dispatch needs and assured the BOF that his dispatchers were well trained.  He did not anticipate any compromise to public safety.  Mr. Imber asked for a motion to approve the BOS supplemental appropriation in the amount of $7341 to provide facilities projects supervision and other special projects oversight in the absence of the Town Administrator position.  Motion made my Mr. Rosenthal.  Seconded by Mr. Farr.  All in favor.  Motion carries unanimously.  

4. Discussion/Decision concerning the Board of Selectmen’s proposed operating, capital and debt service budgets for FY 2023-24.  First Selectwoman Nestor; Jonathan Luiz, Town Administrator; Rick Darling, Finance Director. Ms. Nestor provided a presentation on the proposed Board of Selectmen Budget.  The proposed budget goals are to maintain town services at reasonable costs, address infrastructure needs (roads, bridges, sidewalks), minimize the mill rate impact, and assess both expenditures and revenues realistically while recognizing that the grand list has recently increased, which is helping to offset several contractual increases in the budget.  The current fiscal year forecast was reviewed, noting that the projected fund balance after revenues and expenditures for 6/30/23 is $20,038,296.  Ms. Nestor explained that if the Land Mobile Radio Project is funded from the fund balance prior to 7/1/23, that the estimated $4 million for the project is not reflected in the 6/30/23 projected amount.  Therefore the fund balance would be $16,038,296.  Mr. Imber clarified that approval for the Land Radio Mobile Project would need to go to a Special Town Meeting for approval first.  Ms. Nestor then discussed the revenue outlook of the Town’s grand list growth which is budgeted at 1.2%.  Revenue from building permit fees, investments, tax collections and delinquent taxes and the supplemental auto levy have all contributed to the revenue.  Most of our revenue is from personal real estate and auto taxes.  

Ms. Nestor explained that the proposed budget calls for a .73% mill rate increase, highlighting that this would be the second year in a row keeping the mill rate relatively flat.  The proposed budget operating expense totals $15,298,781 (4.17%).  90% of the proposed increase can be attributed to obligatory contractual staffing increases, pension cost increases, health insurance, contractual services, workers compensation insurance, electricity, heat, and fuel.  

The proposed BOS and BOE capital budgets requested is $3,465,408. Ms. Nestor detailed offsets from recently closed outs from the prior capital balances which result in a decrease from the $3,500,000 requested. Ms. Nestor also explained that projects are supported by approved grants for police bathrooms and locker renovations ($500,000) and police records room ($128,000) as well as projects that are supported by ARPA funds which include replacement of the fire engine ($535,000) and road repaving ($575,000) Ms. Nestor explained that the annual debt service payment  effectively decreased in 2023,  due to the utilization of proceeds from the Fromson-Strassler sale.   

Ms. Nestor reviewed budgetary developments such as the MERS pension plan requiring participating municipalities of increases to employer contribution rates which will estimate an increase of $84,000.  She also noted that we have locked in favorable rates for diesel fuel for FY 2024.  Also noted is the regional paramedic fly car that is being removed from the capital budget.  

The Board of Finance asked questions on the budget with Ms. Nestor, Rick Darling, Jonathan Luiz as well as Town staff department heads all answering questions:
· Mr. Imber asked about the municipal revenue sharing grant inquiring as to why is it not being budgeted for  FY24.  Mr. Darling answered that this was first year we received any state revenue sharing.  It is not a guarantee that we can count on based on the Governor’s budget. 
· Mr. Baldwin asked questions on the investment income and wanted clarification on the assumption for the increase.  Mr. Darling responded.  Mr. Baldwin also asked about auto tax revenues and anticipation for forecasting for fy 24 considering the used car prices have gone down.  Mr. Darling responded that a reduction has been built in.  
· Mr. Baldwin asked about the fund balances and wanted to know if we received the second installment of the ARPA funds.  Mr. Darling responded yes.  Mr. Baldwin asked about the police special duty vehicle fund and inquired about the history data of this fund to see whether there is an increase or decrease going in to that fund for an understanding of the trends there.  The trend is favorable responded Mr. Darling.
· General Government Administration and Finance – Mr. Farr asked about current contracts and wanted to know if any upcoming are renewable.  Mr. Luiz said we are current and there are no contraction renegotiations for this fiscal year or next.
· General Administration – 
· Mr. Imber had questions on contractual services and wanted to know why there is an increase.  Mr. Luiz answered that the Georgetown fire district is the biggest driver of this increase.  Noting that we get assessed and the town of Weston is billed based on the grand list of Wilton/Weston/Redding.  The Town estimates how much we put in and came up short this year resulting in the increase.  
· Mr. Imber had questions on property liability insurance and health insurance, asking when was the last time we put insurance quotes out to bid to see if we are getting the best prices.  Mr. Luiz suggested that next year the town should go out to bid again.  Mr. Imber reflects in the minutes his agreement and thoughts that we should be putting this out to bid next year.  
· Mr. Imber asked about health insurance and wanted to know if it includes premiums as well as health care expenses for retirees.  Mr. Darling said yes.  Discussions regarding the general fund budget and OPEB trust fund was discussed.  Mr. Imber stated that OPEB funding is at or near 100%.  Mr. Imber suggests utilizing the trust for the intended purpose of town contributions annually as well as employee contributions.  Actuaries will go through for next year for funding purposes if needed.  Considering the OPEB direct funding contribution currently budgeted at zero, Mr. Imber suggesting to put $117,000 in there.  That number comes from our actuarial report from July 2021.  Mr. Imber also pointed out that some of the retiree expenses and actuarial contribution are attributable to the Board of Education and that additional work is required to refine those numbers in both the TOW and BOE budgets.  Mr. Imber and Mr. Darling agreed to follow-up on this point with Phil Cross from BOE.
· Mr. Baldwin had questions on electricity assumptions.  Mr. Luiz and Mr. Darling answered on locked in rates.  
· Mr. Imber asked about an increase in contractual services for information systems.  Mr. Luiz explained that cyber security measures are the drivers, software subscriptions etc., licenses are ongoing costs.      
· Mr. Imber discussed the Assessor budget.  The BOF recently approved the Assistant Assessor to full time status.  Budget line correction needed to move from part time to full time.
· Mr. Imber discussed Tax Collector and confirmed that Tax Collector and Assistant Tax Collector are both part time.  Mr. Farr asked what percentage of tax collection is actually done in person.  It was discussed that the office has continuous hours of coverage so they are continuously staffed.  30-35% of the public comes in seeking information.
· Ms. Gare wanted clarification on the assumptions of exceeding current budgeted expectations in legal expenses.  Ms. Nestor answered that expectations are due to litigations with the dog park and FOIA hearings, some land use issues, FIC, and Lachat agreement as well.
· Public Safety  - Ms. Brasco had questions about budgeting for possible new hires .  Chief Henion said there are two officers eligible to retire so budgeting in the event of a hire is a necessity.  
· Fire Department  -  Mr. Imber discussed the Capital Budget request for the purchase of a rescue truck.  $400,000 is the town contribution requested.  $535,000 ARPA funds are also being used for the contribution.  $165,000 would be used from a fire department fund that is maintained to help augment the purchase.  Mr. Baldwin discussed the procurement process for the purchase.  Mr. Baldwin requests a procurement process as a necessity and requests to look for other areas to fund the purchase for the additional $400,000 requested.  Discussions to continue with a subcommittee.
· Fire Marshall budget - Chief Pokorny explained that $120,000 being paid for Georgetown includes the cost of Fire Marshall.  
· Animal Control - Ms. Brasco asked why there is an increase.  Mr. Luiz explained that the Animal Control Officer is currently on light duty resulting in a lower rate of pay.  There is a CIRMA reimbursement as well.  
· Communications Center – Mr. Luiz discussed the tower expenditure due to the potential loss of a carrier and that he is looking to get a replacement.   The town will get ownership of the tower in December, currently the Town only receives a share of the revenue at the tower.  In the future we will see revenue.  
· Public Works/Highway - reduction in paving is a result of putting paving in the capital budget and funds from ARPA.  Mr. Imber asked about repairs to vehicles and equipment and wanted to know why the budgeted amount has increased.  Mr. Luiz and Mr. Conte discussed repairs to assessor’s town vehicle as well as routine maintenance on public works/highway vehicles.
· Social Services:  Mr. Imber asked about Social Services.  Ms. Lisbon responded regarding a database tracking for those that need assistance – mental heatlh, domestic violence, senior services referrals etc.   
· Library - Ms. Brasco asked about the Library Board’s request to fully fund the Children and Makerspace programming.  Ms. Goertz & Ms. Sanborn explained that funding is requested based on programming needs that fall under the job description of the Children’s librarian.    
· Parks & Recreation - Mr. Imber asked about the recreation enterprise fund .  Mr. Darling explained it has been generating a surplus since the pandemic.  Mr. Darling also discussed a transfer of the Youth Services program into Parks and Rec.
· Municipal Debt - Mr. Imber discussed that the Town is making a large payment on debt .
· Capital budget - 
-Town vehicle sinking fund/police vehicles was discussed.  
-Town building repair budgeted.  Mr. Luiz discussed items for repair.  
-Road paving discussed.  Capital funding combined with ARPA funding.  Mr. Farr asked questions and a subcommittee will be used to discuss paving needs and priority.

-Police Department records room and locker room.  Mr. Imber asked if these will be fully bidded out and Mr. Luiz confirmed.  Mr. Baldwin asked about the records room project costs.  Mr. Luiz discussed the contractor’s change order.

-Front end pay loader replacement.  Mr. Farr discussed costs associated with fixing the older one a few years ago and inquires if it is a good investment to get a new one.  Mr. Conte was asked to get a price for a trade in price for the payloader.

In closing, Mr. Imber discussed two areas of follow up; the fire truck procurement process and an additional analysis on the Beta Group’s recommendations for paving.  Ms. Nestor reminded Mr. Imber that additional work was necessary on the OPEB calculation.  Mr. Imber acknowledged and thanked Ms. Nestor.

Mr. Imber acknowledged and thanked First Selectwoman Nestor, Town Administrator Luiz, Finance Director Darling, and all of the Departments Heads that contributed to the assembly of the proposed budget.

5. Adjournment.  Meeting adjourned at 9:30pm.
Minutes Submitted By:  Shawn Amato, Recording Secretary



